S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th December 2017 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr P Bland, Mrs M Albinson, Mr J Smallwood, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson,  Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds,  Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts and Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th November 2017, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with three abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as he is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: See attached Report  
Borough Councilor Daubney:  No Report  
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  
Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held the previous evening, 11th December 2017 and thanked Mrs Kirby and Mrs Cornwell for the production of the minutes.
Allotments - Request for additional Water Tank:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding a request received from an Allotment Tenant to site an additional Water Tank near to plot 8D.

He referred to the Assets Minutes and explained that the Parish Council has already replaced two Water Tanks with larger ones and said that the Assets Committee had felt that they would like to update the existing Water Tank on Plot 5A with a larger one next year.
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Mr Smallwood asked whether the water pressure would be strong enough to accommodate a larger Water Tank.

Mr Reynolds provided some history regarding the Allotments Water Supply and raised concerns that the pressure may not be sufficient to run a larger Water Tank; he added that the true cost of the installation of a larger Water Tank should also be fully taken into account and said that additional slabs would be required along with installation costs. 

Mrs Albinson confirmed that the proposal to upgrade the Water Tank on Allotment Plot 5A to a larger Water Tank had been discussed fully by the Assets Committee and members had felt that the water pressure would be adequate.
Comment was made that many Allotment Tenants have also provided their own means of collecting water to supplement the supply; it was felt that this practice should be encouraged.

Mr Jordan suggested that an amendment should be made to the original proposal to include the cost of four additional slabs.
After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should replace the small Water Tank on Plot 5A with a larger Water Tank at a total cost of £263.26 plus the cost of four additional slabs and installation; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with two abstentions all other members were in favour.

Request to set up a seed shop: Mr Narborough explained that once again he had been contacted by an Allotment Tenant wishing to set up a seed shop from the shed on his Allotment Plot. 

It was said that the Allotments were given to the Parish within the Enclosure Award for the poor people of the village and it would be inappropriate to allow the sale of seeds or produce directly from the Allotments.

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should refuse the request due to its commercial nature; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Village Hall - Structural Survey:  Mr Narborough stated that the Village Hall Structural Survey has now been carried out by Mr Bob Murray however, confirmed that the report had not yet been received.
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Mr Narborough referred to the Assets Committee Minutes and said that the Committee Room door is now in desperate need of replacement as it no longer opens or shuts properly and may pose a Fire Risk should someone become trapped.
After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should obtain quotes and replace the door frame and door to the Committee Room; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.

Mr Narborough informed members that he had recently spoken to Mr Murray who has confirmed that he will continue to monitor the cracks in the walls.

Kitchen Work Surfaces:  Mr Reynolds spoke briefly about the Kitchen Work Surfaces and said that they are in need of replacement.

Mr Narborough stated that the point has been noted.

Review of South Wootton Pre-School Fees:  Mr Narborough referred to the Assets Committee Minutes and correspondence received from Mrs Jen Rudd regarding the review of the Pre-School Hire Fees.

Members discussed the letter and felt that the request made by Mrs Jen Rudd was fair and reasonable.  
Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-School to pay a reduced Hire Fee of £12.00 per hour for a further twelve month period; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson and unanimously agreed.  
Proposed new Bus Shelters:  Mr Narborough stated that the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes for three new Bus Shelters to be sited at two locations at Grimston Road, and one at St Augustine’s Way near to Castle Acre Close.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she needs to submit the Grant application before the end of December 2017 and if the Parish Council’s Parish Partnership Scheme bid is successful, the grant will pay 50% of the project including the Groundworks.

Comment was made that Able Engineering has installed Bus Shelters for the Parish Council in the past; they are a local company and have a good reputation.
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After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that if the Parish Partnership Scheme bid is successful, Able Engineering should be asked to provide the Parish Council with three black Bus Shelters for siting at Grimston Road (2) and at St Augustine’s Way near to Castle Acre Close, this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Request for a new Litter Bin at Picnic Tables:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the need to place a Litter Bin at the new Picnic Tables on the Green opposite the Swan Pub.

He explained that originally it was intended that a less used Litter Bin should be relocated near to the new Picnic Tables, however after investigation it was found that this was not possible as the Litter Bin has been cemented into the ground.

After brief discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a new Litter Bin at an approximate cost of £250 for siting near to the new Picnic Tables; this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed.
Budget Requests:  Mr Narborough referred to the circulated list of possible budget requests and said that Members of the Assets Committee had agreed that an amount of £500 should be added to the list to allow for a new Committee Room door and door frame.

Mr Narborough proposed that the possible budget requests (as attached) should be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2018; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour. 
Fire Risk Assessment: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Fire Risk Assessment at the Village Hall and informed members that she currently carries out an assessment for the Parish Office herself; she felt that as the Parish Office Meeting Room is rented out to the public a professional Fire Risk Assessment should be carried out.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had contacted Mr J Blake of JKB Fire Risk Assessors Ltd and had negotiated a quote of £225.00 to carry out the Assessment.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr J Blake of JKB Fire Risk Assessors Ltd should be asked to carry out a Fire Risk Assessment of the Parish Office at a cost of £225.00; this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
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Finance 
Mr Jordan confirmed that the next Finance Committee Meeting will be held on Thursday 4th January 2018, when the full Parish Council is invited to discuss the budgets. 

Government Grant: Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Government Grant from the Borough Council to the Parish Council and said that this is being phased out; he confirmed that a reduced amount of £605 has been paid to the Parish Council this year and it is the last year it will be received.

Mr Jordan said that the Parish Council has managed to reduce its Precept for the last few years and said that it has to be careful not to over spend.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Jordan with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that these balanced he initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning 
Mr Bland confirmed that all members had received the December Planning Report with details of the various Planning Application Decisions and the list of Notifications from the Borough Council regarding Applications Granted or Refused.

Clayland Developments Mrs Cornwell informed members that it has been some time since she last spoke to Clayland Developments regarding development of the land at Grimston Road. She said that in order to keep in touch she had recently sent an e-mail to Mrs Mel Tilley, however was awaiting a response.
Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting and said that the next scheduled meeting would be in February 2018.
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Standing Orders Item 15, Proper Officer: Mrs Cornwell explained that at the last Policy Committee Meeting held in November 2017, a number of documents had been reviewed, however she wished to draw members attention to the Standing Orders Document.
She spoke regarding Item 15 bi and stated that currently Agendas for meetings are delivered by hand for the Parish Council meeting, Policy, Assets and Finance Committees; however she confirmed that at times the Planning Agenda is sent out via E-mail.

Mrs Cornwell read out the text that she wished to amend:

The Proper Officer shall:

i. at least three clear days before a meeting of the council, a committee and a sub-committee serve on councilors, by delivery or post at their residences, a signed summons, confirming the time, place and the agenda or where appropriate at least three clear days before a meeting of the council, a committee and a sub-committee serve on councilors a summons, by email, confirming the time, place and the agenda provided any such email contains the electronic signature and title of the Proper Officer. 
Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the revised Standing Orders document; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report 
Junior School: - Mr Scales confirmed that the Junior School Newsletter had been circulated to all members.  

He added that the Code of Conduct has now been adopted for all Governors.

The Christmas Fair is due to be held tomorrow evening; Wednesday 13th December 2017.

Wootton Park: – Mr Williamson confirmed that the draft minutes of the last meeting had been circulated to all members.

He spoke regarding the 200 Club and said that it now has 92 members and a promotional advert is due to be placed in Your Local Paper.

-120-
Footpath / Trod: Mrs Cornwell referred to the minutes and spoke regarding the suggestion of a Footpath / Trod to run from the Car Park onto Wootton Park and said that some discussion had taken place regarding the funding of the venture, which quotes have indicated will cost in the region of £5,000.

She explained that it had been suggested that if the Football Club make a donation, the remaining amount could be split between the two Parish Councils.

Comment was made that a tarmac surface may not be ideal with football boots, however it was agreed that gravel / wood chippings would just disappear over time.

Members discussed the situation and enquired about the financial situation of the Football Club.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Football Club pay approximately £1,000 in hire fees as well as paying for the Electricity and the Water usage. 

Comment was made that the Football Club has also paid for the recent kitchen relocation / renovations.  

It was asked if any form of Grant may be applied for to help with the costs.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Border had made enquiries into the Parish Partnership Scheme, but as the land is privately owned the County Council are unable to assist.

Members discussed the situation and felt that the Parish Council is not in the position to fund the venture at present.

Mrs Cornwell suggested that funding could be paid over two years.

After further discussion, members agreed that the matter needed longer consideration.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson confirmed that there is not much happening in the winter time, however stated that the plants have been ordered for next year.

It was said that all the bulb planting and tree planting has now been carried out.

Comment was made that Mr and Mrs Mills had carried out a lot of work in the Priory Court area and had worked really hard on the raised beds and had opened up the area. 
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Mrs Albinson confirmed that members of the SWiB team would be getting together in January 2018 for a social event.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
NCC


Budget Consultation 2018/2019


 
    Info
Unison – Consultation on PCSO’s:   Mrs Cornwell confirmed that following the November 2017 Parish Council meeting, she had written to Sgt John Bane at the local Hunstanton Policing team, inviting him to attend the evenings Parish Council meeting.

She stated, however that no response had been received. 

Local Council Award Scheme:  Mr Jordan referred to an email which had been received from the Local Council Award Scheme regarding the Parish Councils Submission for Quality Status.
Mr Jordan read out the letter addressed to Mrs Cornwell which states:
Thank you for the submission for the Quality Award from South Wootton. I can confirm that the LCAS Accreditation Panel has carefully considered the submission and I am delighted to advise you that you have been successful.

The Award is evidence of the council’s commitment to ongoing improvement and development and good governance and good practice in managing the business and finances of the council and its service to the community.

Congratulations to your council on achieving the Quality Award. A certificate will follow in due course.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

208
BMAC Gdn Svs

107084
Various Jobs


260.00

209
ECS Computers

107085
On-line backup

  13.30

210
MKM Building Supplies
107086
Concrete Edging

  15.41

211
Brights Ltd


107087
VH Cleaning


393.41

212
CGM



107088
Play Equip Insp 15-21/11
  60.00

213
Able Engineering

107089
Oak Ave Perch

588.00

214
SLCC



107090
MK – Membership

128.00

215
CGM



107091
W/P Hedge Cutting

156.00

216
NBB Recycled Furniture
107091
3 x Picnic Tables
          1227.60

217
K & M Lighting Svs

107093
Installation Oak Ave Light     1404.88

218
Total Gas & Power

107094
Street Lighting Supply
-Oct
659.68

219
Picnic on the Park

107095
Defib Cabinet


250.00

220
Imperative Training

107096
VH Defib + Pads
          1165.80
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221
HMRC



107097
Contb - Nov


797.36

222
Prudential


107098
TC – AVC


  80.00

222a
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 28 Nov
Cont’b –Nov
                        886.16

222b
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 28 Nov 
Salary & Exps – Nov- BACS  )

222c
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 28 Nov
Salary – Nov - BACS  )        2252.47
222d
W W Lucas


D/D 28 Nov
Wages – Nov BACS  )
222e
A J Walker


D/D 28 Nov
Salary & Exps – Nov- BACS )

222f
R K Jarret


D/D 28 Nov
Salary – Oct - BACS
    )     1087.42

223
CGM



107099
Allots Hedge Cutting & Insp
480.00

224
JKB Fire Risk Assessor
107100
VH Fire Risk Assessment
275.00

225
CGM



107101
Grass Cutting – Nov

330.60

Plus Accounts received since circulated list:   None
Bank balances as at 30.11.2017
Community Account
      

     
     21,773.10
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                       190,000.00
Total                                                                                        £211,773.10
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.55pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th January 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
9th January 2018                                                                              Chairman
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